Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on February 9, 2010
Present: 
Mayor:  Steve Golias


   
Council Members:  Grob, Mielke, Ralston

Absent:  
Councilwoman Perron

Also present:
City Attorney: Thomas Lehmann, Building Official: Russ Wahl, Chief of 



Police: Mike Aschenbrenner, City Clerk: Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Steve Golias opened the public meeting at 7:31 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Agenda: It was moved (Ralston/Mielke) to accept the Agenda with the following corrections: move the DNR Rulemaking process to Aa., and move the discussion of the BDM work plan to Aaa. Passed 4-0.
DNR Rulemaking Discussion: Jennifer Shillcox with the DNR, Janell Miersch (Hydrologist), and Steve Johnson with the Nat’l Park Service were present to discuss the rulemaking process with the city council.  Jennifer Shillcox stated a nomination form needed to be completed to identify a person to participate in a workgroup to provide input for drafting the rules.  This person would meet 3-4 times from March to September.  Ms. Shillcox will provide the city clerk with the nomination form to be completed.  Ms. Shillcox also stated once the rules for the Mississippi River Critical Area are put into effect, the city would then have to adopt an ordinance to be in compliance with these new rules.  Ms. Miersch would help to draft an ordinance to meet these expectations.  Mr. Johnson stated since the City of Mendota’s comprehensive plan was approved very recently, the city would not have to implement the rules until the next comprehensive plan review.  Ms. Shillcox sought specific input regarding changes and/or adjustments from the city council in the following areas:

Districts—Mendota is currently designated as an open space district.  Councilman Ralston recommended two districts.  One being bluff critical with natural bluff features, and the other district being non bluff critical with manmade features such as fill, or ditches.
Height Restrictions—Mayor Golias stated within residential areas the 35’ height restriction has been working in the past; however, within the commercial area of town he would request an increase in the height of the building to take into consideration possible underground parking with commercial and/or residential building built above the parking structure.  Also, councilman Ralston suggested consistent height restrictions for commercial properties on Highway 13, for riverside and nonriverside buildings.  Due to DNR rules regarding buildings that are able to be seen from the river, Mayor Golias asked the DNR to define which river (Minnesota or Mississippi) the season being viewed (winter foliage vs. summer foliage), and where specifically on the river the building is to be seen (distance from the building to the river). 

Zoning—The City of Mendota would not consider changing the current zoning standards.  The zoning standards would remain as residential and commercial permitted for residential use.  Mayor Golias stated cell phone towers and wind generators would probably not become an issue.

Surface Water/Storm Water—There are currently no drainage issues.  The City of Mendota is currently participating in the MS4 Permit Program, and adopted an ordinance to follow the guidelines set forth by the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency.

Vegetation—Mayor Golias suggested the DNR allow for the management of invasive/noxious weeds, such as buckthorn, overgrowth of vegetation, and sensitive features along the bluff.  The City would prefer consideration of the vegetation rules on a case-by-case basis.
Development/Redevelopment Options to Be Considered—Once these rules are in place, the structures that were built prior to the rules being implemented with are grandfathered in.  The Council members suggested consideration for special standards is given for the Central Business District.

Local Features and Resources—The DNR listed the following as key features: Ft. Snelling State Park, Historic Jail, Veterans Park, Sibley Historical Site, Dupois House, Faribault House, and the Big Rivers Trail.  Mayor Golias stated a trailhead would benefit the city due to many cars parking randomly throughout the town, while the town does not receive any economic benefit from the trail.

BDM Engineering Issues: Jon Herdegen from BDM Engineering reviewed with the City Council several issues he is currently involved with, such as:

Inflow/Infiltration Mitigation Program—The City of Mendota is currently participating in this program due to an exceedance of storm water that entered the sewer system in 2004.  Therefore, the city is required to allocate funds in the amount of $3,080 annually for five years (2007-2011).  Pipe Services conducted smoke testing in 2007 to determine the source of the exceedance.  

It was moved (Mielke/Ralston)The city clerk will contact Pipe Services for a bid for services as outlined in the BDM Work Plan, estimated in the amount of $6,440 (to satisfy 2009-2010 obligations).  BDM will then conduct the construction administration.  Passed 4-0.
MS4 Annual Report—BDM requested the council to direct the city clerk to advertise a public hearing in conjunction with the upcoming city council meeting to discuss the MS4 Annual Report.   In addition, BDM informed the city clerk there is editing that needs to take place with regard to the MS4 Annual Report.  The city clerk will complete the editing process.

Comprehensive Plan—BDM informed the city council some of the sewer maps Bonostroo provided for the comprehensive plans was incomplete.  BDM offered to provide updated maps for the city, the city declined.

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/Mielke) to accept the January 12, 2010 regular City Council minutes.  Councilman Grob informed the city clerk Bob Reynolds was not listed as applying for a business license.  The city clerk will contact Mr. Reynolds to inquire further into the matter.  There being no further discussion, minutes passed 4-0.
Bills:  Motioned by Golias, seconded by Ralston to approve payment of the following claims:

Metropolitan Council—monthly wastewater charges

$1303.99

Lehmann & Lutter—attorney fees




$3500.00

Kim Perron—snow removal





$  802.00

City of Mendota Heights—police & fire (extra 505.25)

$6256.25

Aggregate Industries—sand





$  649.10

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals



$  140.00

Xcel Energy—park Utilities





$      9.78

Xcel Energy—Street Lights





$  386.55

Jennifer Bruestle—clerk Salary




$  700.00

Paychex—payroll services and payroll taxes Jan


$  197.97 (auto pay)

Jennifer Bruestle—clerk expenses




$    40.24

Russ Wahl—building measurements




$  150.00

Passed 4-0.

Business License for Mendota Mdewakanton Dakota Community: The city clerk mailed a business license application to the Dakota Community on December 3, 2009.  The city clerk then attempted to contact the Dakota Community on three separate occasions in January 2010.  On January 31, 2010, a representative from Dakota Community contacted the city clerk and expressed an interest in obtaining a pro-rated business license.  The representative stated the Dakota Community does not sell any products and therefore, may not need a business license.  The representative stated a member from the Dakota County would be present at the City Council Meeting.  Due to no one from the Dakota Community attending the City Council Meeting, the city clerk will inform the Mdewakanton Community the city does not provide pro-rated business licenses, and every business needs to obtain a business license in the event the premises need to be inspected.
2010 Budget for the City of Mendota: Table until March 9, 2010 City Council meeting.

Liquor Licenses: It was moved (Ralston/Grob) to approve the 2010 Liquor Licenses for the following establishments:  VFW Post 6690, Axel’s Restaurant, and Lucky’s 13 Pub.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated Officer Peyton Fleming is the coordinator for the Best Practices program, and he will contact the above establishments individually to ensure their compliance with the liquor program.  Passed 4-0.
State of MN Building Permit Surcharge: It was moved (Mielke/Ralston) to approve payment for the building permit surcharge from January 2007 through December 2009, totaling $1,476.00.  Passed 4-0. 

Public Comment: Public comment opened at 9:21 p.m.  Public comment closed at 9:21 p.m.

Council Comment:
Council Member Grob: Stated road commissioner Danny Dahlberg will be out of town and will be unable to coordinate the street cleaning.  The City Clerk will ensure the street is cleaned.

Council Member Mielke: Stated his concerns regarding the start time for the snow plow.  Mielke is having difficulty driving on upper D Street after a heavy snow storm, and would prefer an earlier start time for snow plowing.

Council Member Ralston: Commented on the snow removal for Highway 13.  The city clerk informed Ralston the city did not incur any expenses for the snow removal; however, next year the city will have to sign a contract with MNDot for the removal of snow on Highway 13.

Mayor Golias: Commented on mail received from Metropolitan Council regarding refunded SAC charges totaling $8100.00, and a letter from Mendota Heights regarding past due 2009 Police/Fire payments.

Staff Comments:  

Building Official Russ Wahl: Stated he will be given building plans for phase one for 1226 Sibley Memorial Highway by the end of February.

Police Chief Aschenbrenner:  No comment.

Attorney Tom Lehmann:  No comment.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Updated city on broken light across the street from Lucky’s Pub.  Clerk will request new Xcel Light Map and an audit for the lights within the city.  The city clerk updated council on comprehensive plan, which was reviewed and completed on January 27, 2010.  Clerk submitted information to the city auditor on Monday February 8, 2010, and will update council as information is given to the city clerk.  Clerk updated council on warming house.  The warming house was non-compliant with HUD requirements; therefore, the grant needed to be resubmitted.  Also, there have been some personnel changes within the CDA.  Once a replacement has been made to fill Melissa Taphorn’s position the city clerk will begin the process with the new employee.  The city clerk informed the council regarding the grant for city water, which first required the city to provide 8 samples of well water that is considered undrinkable.  The cost to test approximately 50 wells would cost the city $1700.00.  The city council opposed testing the private wells.  If residents are interesting in this program they can provide the test results to the city.  The city clerk will research free well testing through Dakota County.
Adjournment: There being no further business, it was moved (Mielke/Grob) to adjourn the meeting at 10:09 p.m.  Passed 4-0.
